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Western Australian Retirement Villages Residents Association Inc

MINUTES of ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING
14 FEBRUARY 2014
Held at Piney Lakes Environmental Education Centre, Winthrop
14.02.01
Opening


President Des Cousins welcomed all in attendance and opened the meeting at 10.04 am.  Des also introduced our Guest Speaker Mr Paul Miles MLA who would be addressing the meeting later.
14.02.02
Present  
70 As per register  


Apologies 
22 As per register
14.02.03
Minutes of General Meeting held 8 November 2013
Minutes had been circulated previously.  Confirmed as a correct record.
14.02.04
Business Arising From Minutes 
Nil
14.02.05
Reports



05.1 
President – Des Cousins
· The President delivered his Annual report  (attached)


05.2
Treasurer – Ron Hasluck
· The Treasurer, spoke to his audited financial report (attached). 
· Question on number of members.  Treasurer reported there were 65 Villages and 179 Individual members

· Discussion and questions on how to encourage more village memberships.
· It was agreed that the report be accepted.  


05.3
Legislation- David Street
· As convener of the Legislation Committee, David delivered his report( attached)


05.4
Seminars- Rob Waite
· Rob delivered his annual report (attached)and encouraged members to spread the word about the 23014 program:
Thursday 8 May 2014  9.30 am – City West Lotteries House
“Understanding Retirement Villages” – A Forum for Potential Residents of Retirement Villages.  $10.00 entry - Forum open to potential and existing residents

Thursday      July 2014 10.00 am – Piney Lakes Winthrop
“How does SAT work?”  
Thursday 4 September 2014 10.00 am – Church Of Christ Dianella
Thursday 18 September 2014  10.00 am -Piney Lakes Winthrop
Wednesday 1 October 2014 10.00 Am - Madora Bay Hall
“Village Finances

05.5
Peel Region- Colin Edwards
Colin had tendered his apologies for the AGM and the secretary to read his report (tabled and attached).
Next Peel Meeting will be at Bethanie Waters on 23 April 2014 at 10.00 am.
MORNING TEA BREAK

14.02.06
Guest speaker
Des introduced our guest speaker, Mr Paul Miles MLA, Member for Wanneroo and Parliamentary Secretary to the Minister for Commerce.
The Secretary gave a brief overview of the progress with the new legislation and some important issues that will be addressed in Bill 2, including the operation of reserve funds and memorials.
A number of questions were addressed to the Secretary about Memorials and his comment that legislation needed to be reviewed to ensure developers can remove a section of land from a memorial as villages shrink.  Some concern was expressed about this.

The Secretary was asked if the government had future projections about the number of people living in retirement villages.  The Minister agreed to seek out information about projected numbers living in retirement villages and forward to the committee.

14.02.07
Election of Committee of Management for 2014
The President reported that the following nominations for seven vacancies for a two year term had been received: 
Ian NORDECK 

St Ives Mandurah

Des COUSINS

Harbourside Mindarie

Ron HASLUCK

Forrest Lakes Thornlie
Ron LULLFITZ

Mercy Village Wembley
Brian DAVIES

St Ives Centro Subiaco
David STREET

Lady Brand Mandurah
As the number of nominations did not exceed the number of vacancies, these persons were all declared duly elected.  Under the Constitution, the Committee is responsible for filling the vacancy for one more member (and can also co-opt up to two more persons to assist it in its work.)
Continuing members with one year to complete are
Denise NICOLAY

RAAFA Erskine Grove

Colin EDWARDS

Bethanie Waters Port Kennedy

Julia Lynch


River Pines Wilson

The President thanked those committee members not nominating this year, Rob WAITE and Bernard FRANCIS for their hard work over their term of committee membership.
Office Bearers and committee members will be agreed at the first meeting of the new committee next Friday. Members are reminded that the constitution allows for the co-opting of further members of the committee.  There was a need for people with website and newsletter skills to assist the committee.

The President also advised that although he would be continuing his involvement in the legislative review he would not be available for the Presidency after the end of this year.

14.02.08
General Business

8.01
HOLLYWOOD VILLAGE

Patrick Wyburn addressed the meeting to explain the activities and the recent Hollywood Village Case.  This was a story of persistence by some very elderly residents.  A copy of the Supreme Court decision can be downloaded from the web by searching the WA Supreme Court Decisions.  Patrick’s summary of the story is attached
8.02
Ted Brindal requested “that the committee consider a lecture seminar from a solicitor/lawyer with expertise and experience in the field of lease contracts and the Code for the edification of members, attendance at the seminar to be on a $20 contribution from attendees toward the cost of dissertation from the legal practitioner”.
Discussion was held on this point and the matter was referred to the Committee
14.02.09
NEXT GENERAL MEETING 
Friday 9 May 2014 at Piney Lakes Environmental Centre, Winthrop
14.02.10
Meeting closed at 12.22 pm


CONFIRMED  

___________________________

Des Cousins

PRESIDENT

09/05/2014

ANNUAL REPORT 2013 – 14

Introduction

WARVRA has had another successful year and continues to see progress in our support of village residents, in the recognition of the positive role that residents can play in making the retirement village industry successful for both residents and operators and in creating the legislative regime that protects our rights as retirement village consumers.

The Retirement Villages Legislation

As I said at this time last year, it is obvious to all without my stating it:  the retirement villages legislation package has dominated the year again!  We had hoped that all the subsidiary legislation required for the implementation of the reforms contained in Bill 1, properly called the Retirement Villages Amendment Act 2012, would have been completed by now and we would be turning our attention and effort to Bill 2.

But it has not turned out that way.  The processes of government are slow and cautious.  The operators have attempted to frustrate the process at every turn, engaging in delaying tactics such as taking an inordinate time to respond to DoC proposals and attempting to remove detail from new provisions so that there is room for the lazy or incompetent operators to continue their less than satisfactory practices.  On top of that, the Government’s cost cutting policy has resulted in the Policy and Legislation Branch team that handles our legislation losing two of its most experienced staff.

However, the news is not all bad.  As reported in our recent newsletter, the dates for the proclamation of the Amendment Act, new and amended Regulations and a revised Code are coming closer.  Drafting appears to be well advanced and everything should be in place by mid-year or soon thereafter.

Some good things have come out of the process that are even better than we could have hoped.  The Departmental officers have shown that they are committed to “consumer protection” and are taking the opportunity afforded by the reform process to improve the Regulations and the Code as well as preparing for the changes needed as a consequence of the Amendment Act.

Two developments that exceeded our hopes are worthy of comment for they relate to the two most common areas of complaint that we receive:

· financial reporting requirements;  and

· refurbishment of vacated premises.

A word about these issues:

The most common issue raised with us is about village finances.  Often about exit fees or the cost of refurbishment, but equally often about what should or shouldn’t be included in operating accounts or reserve accounts.  The new Regulations and Code will require operators to be more explicit about what reserve accounts are used for and will require all accounts, operating and reserve, to follow normal accounting practices including showing not only income and expenditure for the year (with notes to explain any major variances) but also the financial position of the accounts at the end of the year showing all balances carried forward.  We are enormously pleased with these advances which we thought would require the expected reforms of Bill 2 to empower them – but the Department has brought them forward in the revised Code and the new Regulations that detail resident contract requirements.

The other major issue relates to “refurbishment” responsibilities following the vacating of residential premises.  Currently, the Code refers to “repair and refurbishment”.  New terms and definitions are to be provided:  “reinstatement” (repairs of an insubstantial nature, such as cleaning, painting and carpet replacement) which are the responsibility of the former resident and “renovation” which will be the responsibility of the administering body (and may involve the resident if provided for in the contract).  We have applauded the new definitions, and the requirement to provide of information about the extent, cost and timeline of any work to be undertaken.  The jurisdiction of the SAT will be widened to include resolution of any dispute over reinstatement before or after the work commences or is completed.  Fees not based on actual costs are to be prohibited.

When all the process of proclamation and changes arising from the amended legislation is finally completed, it is to be hoped that work will commence on Bill 2.  We may have to be politically active to ensure that this does actually happen and I hope the Minister’s representative when he speaks to us later this morning will assure us of the government’s future intentions.  Whatever, several more years’ work will follow if past experience is any guide!

Our Other Activities

· Seminars and Resource Papers:  We conducted a series of seminars this year on Disputes and Complaints and Village Budgets in both the metropolitan and Peel regions.  They were well received and attended.  Planning is well under way for further seminars this year and as well a forum for potential village residents.
We are also available to give talks to community groups (such as Probus Clubs or Community Action Centres) and to visit villages to help them address their own issues.
· Meetings and the Newsletter:  Keeping you informed and ensuring that as many residents as possible hear about the work we are doing is important to us.  We have reduced the number of hard copies of the Newsletter that we post and are trying to make more use of electronic communication to save both expense and time.
· Website:  Our website has been greatly improved this year and we intend it to continue to get better so that access to useful resources is available without us having to produce and retain copies of documents.  Your suggestions of material that you would like to find on the website will be appreciated.  You can always refer to the minutes of quarterly meetings and to the newsletter on the website.
· Peel Region:  Quarterly meetings have been held in the Peel Region again this year with much improved attendances.  By rotating the meetings around the Villages in the Region, we often have the opportunity of engaging residents of the host village who may not have heard of our work before.
· Advocacy:  We receive many phone calls, letters and emails from residents and others with queries about retirement villages.  We try to respond to all of these, even the ones that are obviously mis-directed (enquiring about residential aged care or thinking that we run a village).  This year the President has attended meetings in two villages to support residents in dispute with their management body.

Thanks

There are many people who work hard for the interests of retirement village residents and it is always dangerous to single out some.

However, I must say something about some people who have made special contributions to our Association.  This year marks the conclusion of the committee memberships of Bernard Francis and Rob Waite.  They have been faithful and committed members of the Committee in the tasks they have undertaken.

We have been well served this year by Denise Nicolay who acts as Secretary for both the Committee of Management and the Peel region group.  David Street has taken over responsibility for the Legislation Committee and has given careful attention to seeing that we get our work done.

I have enjoyed working with my fellow committee members this year – they come to this task with such a diverse range of life experiences and apart, from the business we do for the Association, it is simply a pleasure to enjoy their company.  

And the support of all our members is much appreciated too.

Where to from here?

You know that our constitution provides that the President is elected by the Committee from among the Committee members and the Committee as elected today will meet next Friday to appoint the President and other officers.  I will, if requested by the Committee, continue as President for the coming year but will make that my last year.  After 2014, I will continue if requested to help with the Legislation Committee.

One of the reasons for ending my time as President next February will be so that I can become involved again in my own village from which I am now feeling disconnected.

I feel immensely pleased with what we have achieved this year and have high hopes for the coming years.  Your support of and responses to the work of the Committee, the welcome we receive when we visit your villages, the appreciation of our efforts with seminars and the good working relationships that we have with the Department of Commerce all contribute to make this an enjoyable and worthwhile endeavour.

Des Cousins

President











14 February 2014
WA RETIREMENT VILLAGES RESIDENTS ASSOCIATION INC

Income and Expenditure Statement 
January 2013 to December 2013

	Income
	
	
	
	
	

	
   Membership Contributions
	
	9,112.00
	
	

	   Donations
	
	
	242.00
	
	

	   Interest Received
	
	
	3.70
	 
	9,357.70

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Expenses
	
	
	
	
	

	   Stationery
	
	
	383.31
	
	

	   Postage
	
	
	530.27
	
	

	   Telephone
	
	
	755.61
	
	

	   Venue Hire
	
	
	623.70
	
	

	   Legal Fees
	
	
	500.00
	
	

	   Membership Fees
	
	
	1,013.28
	
	

	   Seminar/Conference Expenses
	937.99
	
	

	   Advertising
	
	
	2,743.00
	
	

	   Vehicle Expenses
	
	
	223.00
	
	

	   Meeting Expenses
	
	
	33.95
	
	

	   Lectern
	
	
	45.00
	
	

	   Banner
	
	
	250.00
	
	

	   Computer Expenses
	
	319.00
	
	

	   Insurance
	
	
	760.22
	
	9,118.33

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Net Profit / (Loss)
	
	
	
	
	$239.37

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Bank Reconciliation as at 31 December 2013
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	   Balance Statement 24/12/2012
	
	
	
	
	3,743.53

	   Less unpresented cheques
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	1431
	10.00
	
	

	
	
	1432
	473.28
	
	

	
	
	1435
	189.20
	
	672.48

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Balance as per Cash Book
	
	
	
	
	3,071.05


Summary of Funds

	ANZ Business Account
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Balance Statement 31.12.2012
	
	
	
	7,831.68

	Income for year 2013
	
	
	9,357.70
	
	

	Expenditure for year 2013
	
	
	9,118.33
	
	  239.37

	
	
	
	
	
	8,071.05

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Less Transfer of Funds to Investment Accounts
	
	
	5,000.00

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Cash at Bank 31.12.2013
	
	
	
	
	$3,071.05

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Investment Accounts as at 31 December 2013
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	ANZ Term Deposit 76322
	
	11,311.20
	
	
	

	Interest on Maturity 17 February 2013
	256.59
	
	
	

	Interest on Maturity 17 August 2013
	
	232.32
	
	

	Cumulative Interest 17 November 2013
	108.56
	11,908.67
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	ANZ Term Deposit 35412
	
	5,776.43
	
	
	

	Interest on Maturity 26 April 2013
	
	129.61
	
	

	Interest on Maturity 26 October 2013
	 
	119.93
	6,025.97
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	ANZ Term Deposit 1653
	
	10,240.75
	
	
	

	Interest on Maturity 30 June 2013
	
	210.74
	
	

	Transfer of Funds Lodged 3 July 2013
	5,000.00
	 
	15,451.49
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Total Investments 31.12.2013
	
	
	
	$33,386.13

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Total Equity
	
	
	
	
	$36,457.18


Based on my review, nothing has come to my attention that causes me to believe that the records of the WA Retirement Villages Residents Association do not show the true and accurate financial position of the Association as at 31 December 2013.
(sgd)  Margaret Holmes

27 January 2014

WARVRA LEGISLATION COMMITTEE REPORT - AGM 14 FEBRUARY 2014.

The past year has been quite a demanding one due to the complexities of legal definitions and clauses on sections 14a and 23, 24, and 25, in preparation for final drafting to complete Bill #1 in readiness to come into effect on 1 July 2014.

We have had nine combined meetings with the Department of Commerce, which included the representatives of the Village Operators on these specific items, the most recent being 29 January last.

The Legislation Committee has held five lengthy meetings to assess the progress of the s14a and s23/24/25 following the various DOC meetings.  Some preliminary work has commenced in preparation for Bill #2 and the Department has given us a series of major discussion points to submit when meetings are called in the latter half of this year.

President Des, in the January Newsletter, has extensively outlined the significant progress that has been achieved over the past year to complete the amendments and changes to the Code and the Regulations related to Bill #1.

There is still one major concern yet to be clarified, being the proposal by DOC that village residents can be charged up to 50% of the operators’ association membership fees and accreditation costs.  At the November 2013 general meeting, members fully endorsed a letter to the Minister expressing our strong objections to the proposal and requesting that it be withdrawn.  At this point of time, despite follow up phone calls and emails, we are still awaiting an answer.

I must express my sincere thanks to the hard working members of the committee, President Des, Vice Pres. Colin Edwards, Patrick Wyburn, Peter Thobaven and our Legal Adviser, Shelley Whitaker, for their generous time, efforts and contributions in making our presence so successful at the Legislation Work Group meetings.  I believe we have come a long way in trying to achieve acceptable and equitable outcomes for both Residents and the Operators within the new proposed legislation.

David J. Street,

Convener
8/02/2014

SEMINAR PLANNING COMMITTEE

Report to Annual General Meeting February 2014

During a period of significant - even momentous - change in the legal basis of owning, operating and dwelling in retirement villages, your Association has sought to keep the membership informed of developments and their implications.  This Report will cover the Seminar Committee's activities in two time spans.

THE YEAR BEHIND

Uppermost in our thinking was to keep members informed of the progress and impact of the legal changes and innovations that would affect our members' lifestyle. The three groups participating in the remoulding of the conduct of retirement villages - Government, Proprietors and Residents - brought differing goals and perception/to the table. To explain these views and the factors subject to the negotiations, your Association presented three programmes during the year. To ensure the greatest opportunity for contact with you, these programmes were conducted at -

Dianella 16th May, Thornlie 13th June and Falcon (Peel) 19th July

Presenters from the Dept. of Commerce, along with our own negotiation team, spoke on changes to the Code, Act and Regulations with emphasis on impacts on budgets and financial affairs and on the processes and responsibilities in dealing with Disputes and Complaints.  Speakers were - Irena Dillon, Gary Buchholz and Tim Banfield from the Department, whilst our President Des Cousins, together with David Street and our legal advisor, Shelley Whittaker contributed both to Seminars and our general meetings.

Attendances at the seminars averaged about 50 present, and attendees included on-site managers from at least two villages.  Audiences appreciated being informed of the developments in future implications and the procedures for resolving conflicts.

THE YEAR AHEAD

Whilst the process of legislative reform is a drawn-out - and at times frustrating - business, it will still be a priority to keep members informed.  However, it is the view of your Committee that we have a responsibility to address not only those who are already locked into the existing regime, but to those who - in considering retirement village lifestyle as an option - need to be adequately apprised of the considerations required for the making of an appropriate decision. To this end, the first seminar of 2014 will be held at the City West Lottery House on Thursday 8th May.  As this presentation is for folk who are not yet members of WARVRA it is planned to implement a modest per capita charge to meet some portion of meeting and catering costs.

On 17 July 2014, at Piney Lakes, we are arranging a seminar on the working of the State Administrative Tribunal in view of the increased number of situations in the new Regulations and updated Code that will permit residents to appeal to that Tribunal for various orders. We are arranging for a representative of the Tribunal to be a presenter at that seminar.

Other programmed seminars - 4 September (Church of Christ, Dianella), 18 September (Piney Lakes) and 1 October (Madora Bay Community Hall) - will relate to the important topic of village finances - the origin, use and records of your money. 
In conclusion, your Seminar Committee makes a special plea for you to commend to all friends or relatives who may be considering a retirement village future on the value of attending the May program at City West.  This programme is especially for those folk who may be contemplating down-sizing or village lifestyle.

Your support during the past 12 months has been both re-assuring and encouraging for your Committee.  In opting for rather larger venues for 2014 Seminars, we trust that you will justify our confidence with your attendance and that of members or potential members of your acquaintance.

Committee Members:

Rob Waite, Julia Lynch, Brian Davies

Report of Peel Regional Group held January 8 2014 at St. Ives Mandurah

WARVRA Committee Attending:  Colin Edwards (Peel Convener), Denise Nicolay (Secretary), Des Cousins (President), David Street (Code Review Convener).
The meeting opened at 10.10am and was well attended with in excess of 60 Residents following a welcome by a St. Ives Village Association representative.

Following Committee introductions by Colin, Des addressed the meeting with a brief run-down of the Association's activities since the last Peel meeting and plans for 2014.

This included planned WARVRA Seminars for 2014 
· Prospective Village Residents session to be held May 8th 2014 at City West Lotteries House which will include professional contract advice and experienced residents experiences within typical villages.
· Information on the role of SAT and its applications to our industry on 17th July 2014 at Piney Lakes Centre, Booragoon.

· Finance issues for Finance Committees etc - Peel Region at Madora Hall October 1s t 2014 and two others within the Perth Metro area

· Current status of our Web Page and encouraging residents to use this (it also contains updates on the current review of the Code and Legislation). The Data Base is still work in progress.

· Visiting a number of villages advising Village Residents on their internal issues – our Advocacy Role

Questions, mainly on different titles and seminar dates were addressed by Des

David Street: reported many hours to date spent by the Sub Committee volunteers reviewing the Act and Regulations on residents’ behalf;   is pleased with the document presented by Department of Commerce but still concern on the issues of Owners/Managers wishing to add a percentage of industry representative fees onto residents operating fees.

Likely Code will not be ready before July 1 2014 however Sub Committee already working on Bill 2 issues on residents behalf.  David commented on the issue of title and part lack of Memorial at his village following sale, since addressed by current owner.  David then provided an update on the current status of the Code review and particularly section 14A.  He also gave anticipated Dates of implementation of Bill 1

Questions: related to ....

· term "management discretion" in contracts

· will village contracts be amended following review

· proxy forms relating to Special Resolutions - what conditions, authority etc?

Des addressed these questions.
NEXT MEETING at Bethanie Waters, 23 April 2014.

Colin concluded the meeting thanking all present for their attendance and St. Ives Committee for their catering and hospitality.
Colin Edwards, 
Peel Convener
HOLLYWOOD VILLAGE - A STORY OF PERSISTENCE Patrick Wyburn
Originally owned by Salvation Army sold it to another body, who on-sold it to Regis.
Regis wanted to do away with the retirement village scheme and develop it in other ways.  It is an old village approx. 50 years with a lot of very elderly people.  Operator began moving residents around in order to free up some of the land, including the high rise building.

The residents became very worried about their tenure and rightly so.  Maintenance in the village was being let go, facilities were being closed and destroyed, such as the community centre, chapel, many of the units and a 9 year old purpose built dementia unit.

The residents of Hollywood (through their residents committee and separately) appealed to the Department of Commerce (Consumer Protection), the Minister, the Council, local politicians and the Premier and a barrister who was a relative of one of the residents.  Finally they took the operator to the SAT.  The residents won a significant part of their case which required the operator to rectify maintenance and certain facilities.

This SAT ruling was in January 2012.

The action cost the residents tens of thousands of dollars, fortunately they had the money in a village account which had been collected over many years.

It is interesting to note that the Minister at the time (Bill Marmion) ordered the staff of Consumer Protection to apologise to the residents for not taking them seriously and treating them with respect.

Finally the operator issued each resident with a summons in the week before Christmas over their objections to removal of the memorial over part of the village.

The Supreme Court decision handed down in May 2013 examined the operator’s ability to sell off part of the land belonging to the village. In its rejection of the operators desire to do so, the Court decision provided reassurance and certainty to the village residents about their security of tenure and reaffirmed key consumer protection aspects of the Retirement Villages Act.

This process took place over a number of years and was not only expensive financially but also emotionally and physically/medically for many residents.  It is a credit to them that they were gutsy enough and persistent enough in the face of such bullying tactics by such a large organization to follow the process through.

The cost of the Supreme Court action was largely borne by the Department of Commerce because they were legally required to be involved.

But other costs, particularly for the SAT action although awarded against the operator have not yet been paid to the residents.
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